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HEALTH AND WELLBEING BOARD 
AGENDA 

 
1.   Election of Chairman/woman  
 To elect a Chairman/woman for the 2018/2019 Municipal Year. 

 
2.   Apologies  
 To receive any apologies for absence, including notifications of any 

changes to the membership of the Committee. 
 

3.   Minutes (Pages 5 - 9) 
 To confirm as a correct record the Minutes of the Health and 

Wellbeing Board held on 28 March 2018. 
 

4.   Declaration of interest 
 

 

4(a)   To receive declarations of non pecuniary interests in respect of 
items on this agenda 

 

 For reference: Having declared their non pecuniary interest 
Members may remain in the meeting and speak and, vote on the 
matter in question.  A completed disclosure of interests form should 
be returned to the Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 

4(b)   To receive declarations of disclosable pecuniary interests in 
respect of items on this agenda 

 

 For reference: Where a Member has a disclosable pecuniary 
interest he/she must leave the meeting during consideration of the 
item.  However, the Member may remain in the meeting to make 
representations, answer questions or give evidence if the public 
have a right to do so, but having done so the Member must then 
immediately leave the meeting, may not vote and must not 
improperly seek to influence the outcome of the matter.  A 
completed disclosure of interests form should be returned to the 
Clerk before the conclusion of the meeting. 
 
(Please Note: If Members and Officers wish to seek advice on any 
potential interests they may have, they should contact Governance 
Support or Legal Services prior to the meeting.) 
 

5.   Urgent items  
 To consider any other items that the Chairman/woman decides are 

urgent. 
 

6.   Pharmacy Site Consolidation (Pages 10 - 28) 
 To approve a response to an application for the consolidation of 

Units 2&3 Pembroke House, 266-276 Torquay Road, Preston and 
237 Torquay Road, Preston. 
 
In accordance with Paragraph 19(5), Schedule 2 of the NHS 
(Pharmaceutical and Local Pharmaceutical Services) Regulations 
2013 (as amended) the Health and Wellbeing Board are required to 
make representations on consolidation applications to NHS 
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England.  The Board is therefore asked to consider approving the 
response on page 27. 
 



 
 
 

Minutes of the Health and Wellbeing Board 
 

28 March 2018 
 

-: Present :- 
 

Ann Wagner, Martin Oxley, Caroline Taylor, Caroline Dimond, Councillor Julien Parrott, 
Councillor Jackie Stockman, Councillor Ian Doggett, Andy Dempsey, Paul Johnson and 

Kevin Dixon 
 

 

 
43. Election of Chairman/woman  

 
Councillor Stockman was elected Chairwoman for the remainder of the Municipal 
Year.  
 

(Councillor Stockman in the Chair) 
 

44. Apologies  
 
Apologies for absence were received from Liz Thomas, Pat Harris was represented 
by Kevin Dixon and Nick Roberts was represented by Paul Johnson. 
 

45. Minutes  
 
The Minutes of the Meeting of the Health and Wellbeing Board held on 7 
September 2017 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the 
Chairwoman. 
 

46. Urgent items  
 
The Board was informed that the Council, Torbay and South Devon NHS 
Foundation Trust and partners were the winners of the Health and Social Care 
category in the 2018 national Local Government Chronicle Awards.  The award was 
national recognition for the creation of an Integrated Care Organisation. 
 

47. Future Delivery of Primary Care and the Role of Pharmacies  
 
Members received and noted a presentation from David Bearman, Chairman of 
Devon Local Pharmaceutical Committee re the role of Pharmacies within the local 
Care services.  David advised Members that at a Sustainable Transformation 
Programme (STP) level there is a desire for a flexible workforce capable of working 
across multiple settings in multidisciplinary teams however in the primary care 
setting the deployment of pharmacists is limited.  There is a material shortage of 
primary care workforce restricting the ability to deliver new models of care.  David 
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Health and Wellbeing Board  Wednesday, 28 March 2018 
 

 

explained that pharmacies could assist by making pharmacy a key contributor to 
the sustainability of primary care both through direct support in the practice and by 
the redesign of community pharmacy to be a key partner in community service 
provision could remove strain from the system. 
 
David explained that there were areas of work that could be covered in the 
pharmacy element of the model such as repeat authorisation/management, patient 
monitoring, screening, falls prevention, care home support and domiciliary support.  
He concluded by saying that the pharmacist workforce is a substantial asset in the 
community in the short term able to provide some significant additional capacity 
alongside practices.  Pharmacists in practice are a key element in gelling together 
and driving the broader medicines agenda with Primary Care Home presenting an 
excellent next stage vehicle to maximise the potential of integrating community 
pharmacy. 
 
Actions: 
 

1. Joint Executives across NHS and LA and the LCP in time to explore 
the following – Anne Wagner and Paul Johnson   
 

ii. Work to explore if pharmacies could work better together 
with the care model and primary care development work  
 

iii. Explore the feasibility of some of the proposals including 
possible an audit of how ready pharmacies are to play 
such a role  
 

2.  Data on the levels of medication which could lead to addiction to be 
made available by geographical areas.  Paul Johnson 

 
3.  That the Chairwoman of the Health and Wellbeing Board write to 

NHS England about the broader issues of pharmacies being part of 
a new care model. 

 
48. Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment (PNA)  

 
The Board considered a report that sought approval for the publication of the 
Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment (PNA).  The Acting Head of Public Health 
Improvement informed the Board that the PNA was a comprehensive assessment 
of the current and future pharmaceutical needs of the local population for 
community pharmacy, dispensing appliance contractors, and dispensing doctors in 
rural areas.  The Board were advised that the PNA for Torbay 2018-2021 presents 
a picture of community pharmacy need and provision in Torbay and links to 
Torbay’s Joint Strategic Needs Assessment. 
 
Resolved: 
 

i) That the Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment be approved; and 
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ii) The Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment be published on the Torbay 
Council website by 1 April 2018. 

 
49. Developing the Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy and the Work Programme 

of the Health and Wellbeing Board  
 
The Board considered a report that set out the priorities for the health and wellbeing 
system in Torbay. The priorities were considered and discussed as well as how 
these areas would form the work plan of the HWBB and what the level of 
involvement would be according to the following criteria.  

 Focus items – specific issues of concern for inclusion within the Action Plan 
of the Joint Health and Wellbeing Strategy.  These issues will then form the 
basis of meetings of the Board, enabling proactive debate, leading to 
solutions owned by the system; 

 Sponsor items – areas where the HWBB would take an enhanced interest. 
Here highlight reports would be presented twice a year with lead 
organisations being asked to identify any blockages within the system. This 
will enable the Board to discuss potential solutions building on its role to 
promote integration across the system; and  

 Watch items – areas where the HWBB has oversight only. Performance 
monitoring reports to be presented twice a year for these areas. 

 
Members discussed and agreed what priorities aligned to which of the above 3 
areas to inform the workplan 
 
The Board were also asked to consider expanding their membership to: 
 

 Safer Communities Torbay 

 Torbay Safeguarding Children Board 

 Torbay Safeguarding Adults Board 

 Torbay Together 
 
Actions: 
 

1. That the priorities for the Board be approved; 
 

2. That a Work Programme be developed around the principles of areas to 
watch, areas to sponsor and areas of focus and that an updated JHWS 
would be produced to reflect these areas as in the diagram in the 
briefing paper 
 

3. That the membership be expanded to include; 
 
Safer Communities Torbay; 
Torbay Safeguarding Children Board; 
Torbay Safeguarding Adults Board; 
Torbay Together; 
Devon and Cornwall Police; and 
Executive Head of Community Safety 
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4. That the frequency of the Board be increased to quarterly and where 
possible, the Board meetings be hosted at venues other than the Town 
Hall. 
 

5. That the first area of focus would be a deep dive on the drivers of 
vulnerability to include parental wellbeing within families linking to the 
priority – ‘support those who are vulnerable and living complex lives 
and to the priority around early help and addressing outcome 
inequalities in children. 

 
50. Improving the health, care and wellbeing of the people of South Devon and 

Torbay through a Local Care Partnerships  
 
The Board considered a paper that had been developed to create the opportunity 
for discussion and contribution from local partners and stakeholders as we work 
together on strengthening our partnership on the next step in the health and care 
integration journey.  Members were advised that the development of a Local Care 
Partnership for South Devon and Torbay is set within the context of an emerging 
Devon Integrated Care System (ICS).  The ICS is not the creation of a new 
organisation, but rather a strengthening of partnership working with health and care 
organisations working more closely together than ever before to the benefit of our 
population.  Members noted that whilst organisations were already working closely 
together through the Integrated Care Organisation there were other areas of the 
care system which would benefit from a closer working relationship and that a Local 
Care Partnership was definitely an opportunity rather than a threat. 
 

51. 2018-20 Joint Strategic Needs Assessment for Torbay  
 
The Board considered a report that sought approval for the publication of the Joint 
Strategic Needs Assessment (JSNA).  Members were advised that the JSNA 
highlights the key challenges and issues facing the population of Torbay across the 
life course, as well as highlighting areas of spend and opportunity.  They 
congratulated the Public Health Specialist – Intelligence Officer on the level of data 
contained within the JSNA but suggested that data also needed to be translated 
into a patient’s story. 
 
Actions: 
 
That the Joint Strategic Needs Assessment be: 
 

i) Referenced in the Children and Young Peoples Plan and plans around 
sufficiency of placements; and 

 
ii) That the JSNA be published on the Council’s website and shared with 

partners and stakeholders. 
 

52. Health Protection Report for Health and Wellbeing Boards of Devon County 
Council, Plymouth City Council, Torbay Council and Cornwall and the Isles of 
Scilly Councils 2016-2017  
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The Board noted the report and raised concerns regarding flu vaccination, in 
particular vaccination of care providers and hospital staff and requested an update 
on the preparations for the forthcoming flu season. 
 
Action 
 
That Flu plans be presented to a future meeting of the Health and Wellbeing 
Board. 
 

53. Better Care Fund  
 
Any AAThe Director of Adult Services advised Members that the Better Care Fund 
was a term used by central government for money that had been pooled to aid 
integration.  The issue that needs addressing is the demand in the system therefore 
the Better Care Fund will be spent on schemes that will remove demand from the 
system.  The Board were very supportive of the identified schemes and welcomed 
updates on the progress of the projects. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the Board agreed to support: 
 

i) A commitment to transformative care learning from the initiatives and 
taking the momentum from successes to date to deliver the Triple Aim 
and deliver the goals of the Five Year Forward View; 

 
ii) The recognition of the pace of change required with the demographic 

workforce and care demand drivers being faced; and 
 

iii) In principle the proposals made in Appendix 1 of the attached report, 
for them to be taken through due governance, to deliver a 
transformation in Torbay’s care provision for the wellbeing of the 
population including those working and caring within it. 

 
54. Any Other Business  

 
1. It was suggested that the venue for the HWBB moves out into the community 

and in different partner or community venues; 
 

2. That the board considers a story from the community to set the scene at Board 
meetings; and  
 

3. That the ICS Outcome framework comes to a future HWBB. 
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Our reference: PCC-201718-10 
 
 
 
Sent via email 

 
PCC 

Suite 1A  
West One  

114 Wellington Street  
Leeds  

LS1 1BA 
Email: consolidations@pcc-cic.org.uk  

Phone: 0113 2124 180 
 

18 April 2018 
 

Dear Ian 
 
Consolidation onto the site at Units 2&3 Pembroke House, 266-276 Torquay Road, 
Preston, Paignton, Devon, TQ3 2EZ of Day Lewis PLC already at that site and Day 
Lewis PLC currently at 237 Torquay Toad, Preston, Paignton, Devon,TQ3 2HW 
 
We have received the above application, a copy of which is enclosed, and have completed 
our preliminary checks. We are now notifying interested parties of the application.  
 
Paragraph 19(5), Schedule 2 of the NHS (Pharmaceutical and Local Pharmaceutical 
Services) Regulations 2013 (as amended) requires the Health and Wellbeing Board to make 
representations on consolidation applications to NHS England. 
 
Those representations must (in addition to any other matter about which the Health and 
Wellbeing Board wishes to make representations) indicate whether, if the application were 
granted, in the opinion of the Health and Wellbeing Board the proposed removal of premises 
from the pharmaceutical list would or would not create a gap in pharmaceutical services that 
could be met by a routine application (a) to meet a current or future need for pharmaceutical 
services, or (b) to secure improvements, or better access, to pharmaceutical services. 
 
The Health and Wellbeing Board’s representations should be sent to me via the above email 
address within 45 days of the date of this letter i.e. by 2 June 2018. You should note that any 
comments submitted will be shared with other interested parties and the applicant, and may 
be shared under the Freedom of Information Act as requested. 
 
NHS England will consider all representations that are received and will arrange an oral 
hearing to determine the application if it identifies a matter on which it wishes to hear further 
evidence. 
 
Yours sincerely 

 
 
Charlotte Goodson 
Adviser 
 
Enc 
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NHS ENGLAND – SOUTH WEST 
 

HOW WE WILL INVOLVE PATIENTS IN DECISIONS ON PHARMACY APPLICATIONS 
 
When we receive an application to move an existing pharmacy or to open a new pharmacy 
we must consult: 

 nearby pharmacies 

 in some cases, nearby doctors’ surgeries 

 the Health & Wellbeing Board which is a committee of the county or city council 

 the local Healthwatch organisation, which exists to represent local patients in general 
 
We consult them by sending them a copy of the application and inviting them to make 
comments within 45 days. Comments can be made by letter or email. 
 
In addition, the law requires us to involve patients in our decision-making.  We will do this 
by sending copies of pharmacy applications to: 

 city/district and county councillors covering the area involved 

 the town or parish council covering the area. In areas which do not have a town or 
parish council we will contact prominent community, neighbourhood or residents’ 
groups 

 patient representative groups attached to nearby doctors’ surgeries. 
 
They will also be invited to make comments within 45 days. 
 
When we send them a copy of an application we will also send notes to explain: 

 what the application is about  

 why they are being asked for comments 

 what we will consider when making a decision 

 what happens next after a decision is made. 
 
Applications are not confidential. If they want, councillors or patient groups may share 
details with local people, so they can also make comments within the same 45 day period. 
 
Any comments we receive will be sent to the pharmacy applicant. They will have a chance 
to respond to us about those comments. 
 
Most applications are decided using written information, including any comments received.  
 
In general, we will not hold public meetings about pharmacy applications. This is because 
an applicant cannot be made to attend to respond directly to any questions from members 
of the public.  
 
However, we may hold a hearing if we need more information before making a decision. 
Where written comments from councillors or patient groups suggest that local people hold 
strong views, we will invite those councillors or patient groups to attend the hearing. 
  
The hearing will be held in public so that (although members of the public will not be able 
to ask questions) they will be able to hear the arguments for and against the application. 
These will include any comments made by their representatives and the responses 
received.  
 
All comments at the meeting will be taken into account in making a final decision on the 
pharmacy application. Page 10
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NHS ENGLAND – SOUTH WEST 

EXPLANATORY NOTES REGARDING A ‘CONSOLIDATION APPLICATION’  

RELATING TO DAY LEWIS PHARMACIES IN PAIGNTON 

Q1. What is this application for? 

Day Lewis Pharmacy operate the pharmacies at 237 Torquay Road and at Pembroke 
House Surgery, 266-276 Torquay Road, Paignton.  

Day Lewis is applying to NHS England to merge the pharmacies onto one site at 
Pembroke House Surgery, 266-276 Torquay Road, and so close the pharmacy at 237 
Torquay Road. 

These notes explain the process we follow when deciding whether to give permission. 

Q2. Why have I been sent a copy of the application? 

NHS England is sending a copy of the application to bodies it thinks may wish to make 
comments before a decision is made.  It is being sent to: 

 Local pharmacies and GP surgeries 

 Devon Local Pharmaceutical Committee 

 Devon Local Medical Committee 

 Pembroke House Surgery Patient Group 

 South Devon & Torbay Clinical Commissioning Group 

 Torbay Health and Wellbeing Board 

 Torbay Healthwatch  

 Torbay Council councillors for Preston Ward 

 Preston Community Partnership 

You are being invited to make comments on the application before NHS England takes a 
decision on whether the changes can go ahead.  Any comments must be received before 
the end of the 45-day period mentioned in the letter. 

Applications are not confidential. If you want, you may share details with anyone else who 
might be interested. They can also make comments within the same 45-day period.  

Any comments we receive will be sent to Day Lewis. They will have a chance to respond 
to us about those comments. 
 
When it comes to make a decision, NHS England will consider any comments it receives 
and any response to those comments from Day Lewis. 

NHS England will consider comments received (and the responses to those comments) as 
part of its decision-making process. 

Q3. What will NHS England consider when making a decision? 

NHS England will need to consider whether granting the application would lead to a gap in 
pharmaceutical services. To put it another way, if the two pharmacies merged onto the 
Pembroke House Surgery site and the pharmacy at 237 Torquay Road closed, would the 
needs for pharmacy services of all the patients currently using both sites still be met? Or 
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would it result in a need for a new pharmacy to open, or for other improvements to 
services? You are particularly invited to comment on this issue. 

The Health and Wellbeing Board is specifically required to give NHS England its opinion 
on whether a gap would be created. 

Factors that may be relevant include: 

 whether the opening hours offered at the continuing pharmacy are sufficient, 

 whether the same services will be provided at the continuing pharmacy as are 
provided in the existing pharmacies, 

 whether there would be a loss of facilities (e.g. access for wheelchairs, disabled 
parking, etc). 

Other factors may also be relevant. 

If NHS England decides that a gap would be created, then it must refuse the application.  

NHS England must also refuse the application if there would be an unjustified interruption 
in the delivery of services. 

Q4. What would happen if the application is approved? 

If the application is approved then Day Lewis will have six months (extendable to nine 
months) from the date of the decision, or from the date any appeal is decided, in which to 
implement the changes. If that deadline is not met then the approval expires. 

Q5. Could another pharmacy apply to open in this area instead? 

No, not directly as a consequence of the closure of a pharmacy as part of a consolidation 
application. 

If NHS England and the Health and Wellbeing Board agree that no gap in services would 
be created by approving a consolidation application then the Health and Wellbeing Board 
will publish an amendment to the Pharmaceutical Needs Assessment stating that no gap 
has been created, and so no applications claiming that there is a gap could be considered. 

Q6. Can NHS England’s decision be appealed? 

If the application is approved then any local pharmacies which opposed the application 
could appeal to the Secretary of State for Health. If it is refused then Day Lewis would be 
able to appeal.  

The Health and Wellbeing Board, local councillors, community associations and members 
of the public do not have a right of appeal. 

Any appeals are dealt with by the Family Health Service Appeals Unit of NHS Resolution, 
a separate NHS body which is based in Leeds. 

Q7. Where can I find more information? 

See annex 19A of the following document (starting on page 48): 

www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/12/pharmacy-manual-chapter-12-a-

addenda.pdf  
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If you require this in a different format or language, please contact me.  

 

 
Dear Sir/Madam 
 
RE: Request for opinion from Torbay’s Health and Wellbeing Board in regards to the 

closure of Day Lewis Pharmacy 237 Torquay Road, Paignton and the consolidation of 

services at Day Lewis Pembroke House Surgery, 266-276 Torquay Road, Paignton. 

As a consequence of a consolidation application (reference PCC-201718-10), Torbay’s Health and 
Wellbeing Board has been asked to consider whether the above merger would create a gap in 
pharmaceutical provision. 
 
Background 
Day Lewis Pharmacy operate the pharmacies at 237 Torquay Road and at Pembroke House 
Surgery, 266-276 Torquay Road, Paignton.  Day Lewis is applying to NHS England to merge the 
pharmacies onto one site at Pembroke House Surgery, 266-276 Torquay Road, and so close the 
pharmacy at 237 Torquay Road.  

 
Considerations 
In making this comment, Torbay’s Health and Wellbeing Board has considered the following 
factors: 

 Whether opening hours offered at the continuing pharmacy are equivalent 

 Whether the services being provided at the continuing pharmacy are equivalent 

 Whether specific facilities are being lost 

 The estimated drive times and public transport to the continuing pharmacy 

 Utilisation of Day Lewis, 237 Torquay Road, Paignton 

 The current prevalence of pharmaceutical services in Torbay and particularly in 
Paignton 
 

Comment 

Torbay Health and Wellbeing board is of the opinion that this closure does not create any gap 
in the provision of pharmaceutical services based on the considerations above. However the 
Health and Wellbeing Board does not have the expertise to consider the physical capacity of 
the premises nor technical or professional competence of the staff to meet any increase in 
demand for services at the continuing pharmacy. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
Councillor Jackie Stockman 
Chair of the Health and Wellbeing Board 
 

Sent via email to: 
 
consolidations@pcc-cic.org.uk 
 

 
 
 

  Health and Wellbeing Board,  
  Torbay Council 
                 Town Hall  
                 Castle Circus  
                 Torquay 
                 TQ1 3DR 
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